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L ENIN ’ S NAME IS NOT ONE USUALLY ASSOCIATED with
freedom of conscience. Was he not the
doctrinaire sectarian who brooked no difference
of opinion? Did he not trample over his own
convictions in the callous quest for power?[1]
Careful consideration of his texts reveals a
very different picture, one in which he struggles to
articulate a radical freedom of conscience. The problem for
many readers in our context is that freedom of conscience is
automatically associated with a liberal agenda, predicated on
the "rights" of the sacrosanct private individual. Lenin and
those around him attempted to articulate freedom of conscience
in a rather different fashion, asking whether it might be
possible to delink freedom of conscience from the liberal
project. How might it be rethought from very different,
collective situation? I explore this question in three
instances, concerning religion, the national question and
relations between the Russian Social-Democratic Labor Party
(RSDLP) and the Bund, or the General Jewish Workers’ Union of
Lithuania, Poland, and Russia. Here we find that Lenin
struggles with the question of freedom of conscience,
occasionally glimpsing a more radical, dialectical form only
to fall short once again. Indeed, it seems that those around
him pushed the internal logic of his arguments to their
natural conclusion. In many respects, the project of a
radically collective
unfinished project.
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Before I proceed, a word on my approach to Lenin’s

material: I do not succumb to the fetish of context, seeking
to explain all by reference to the twists of events. Among the
many problems with such a position, the ability of texts to
transcend their contexts, both in the time of those contexts
and after they have passed, indicates the limitations of the
interpretive cage of context. Instead, I focus on the actual
texts by Lenin, seek their internal workings, tensions,
insights and false turns. In this way, we may explore at a
deeper level the workings of his arguments, with both their
problems and promise.
Religion
"This is another instance of God (if he exists, of
course) …"[2]
FREEDOM OF CONSCIENCE first comes to the fore in Lenin’s texts
with respect to religion. Despite all his castigating of
religion as both result of and contributor to suffering, as a
feature of human existence that would be overcome through
revolution and education, Lenin had to deal with a central
platform of European Social Democracy.[3] As the Erfurt
Program of 1891 stated, "Declaration that religion is a
private matter [Erklärung der Religion zur Privatsache]."[4]
This position was held even by those on the far Left that
would form the Spartacus Group in Germany. For example, Rosa
Luxemburg argues vehemently in Socialism and the Churches from
1905:
The Social-Democrats, those of the whole world and of our own
country, regard conscience [Gewissen] and personal opinion
[Überzeugung] as being sacred. Everyone is free to hold
whatever faith and whatever opinions will ensure his
happiness. No one has the right to persecute or to attack the
particular religious opinion of others. Thus say the SocialDemocrats.[5]
For Luxemburg, the reasons for such a position were

self-evident: opposition to the state’s efforts to control
one’s political aspirations, let alone religious affiliations
(the tsarist autocracy persecuted Roman Catholics, Jews,
heretics, and freethinkers), and resistance to the church’s
attempt to demand allegiance, especially by using a judicial
system saturated with religious laws, means that one does not
seek to impose the same type of control as a socialist.
Often Lenin repeats this position,[6] yet he also offers
some qualifications.[7] Distinguishing between state and
party, he argues that religion must be a purely private affair
in regard to the former. By this he means that religion must
be separated in all respects from the state – an end to state
support of the church, to the possession of lands, statederived incomes, church schools, even government positions for
clergy.[8] In sum, "Everybody must be perfectly free, not only
to profess whatever religion he pleases, but also to spread or
change his religion."[9]
Yet when he turns to the party, he argues that the party
must not make religion a private affair. Given that religion
is both the symptom of economic oppression and one of the
contributing factors to its perpetuation, the socialists
should fight, publicly, against such oppression. Advanced
fighters for the emancipation of the working class "must not
be indifferent to lack of class-consciousness, ignorance or
obscurantism in the shape of religious beliefs."[10] Now we
come across a curious twist in this position, for one may well
expect that atheism is an explicit requirement for party
membership. Yet Lenin makes it perfectly clear that atheism is
not a prerequisite for membership. Even more, no-one will be
excluded from party membership if he or she holds to religious
belief. As Lenin put it forcefully in response to the Bund,
"Organizations belonging to the R.S.D.L.P. have never
distinguished their members according to religion, never asked
them about their religion and never will."[11] More than one
person among the various shapes of the right wing, let alone

the workers and socialists themselves, were astounded at such
a position, asking "Why do we not declare in our Program that
we are atheists? Why do we not forbid Christians and other
believers in God to join our Party?"[12]
One may identify three reasons in Lenin’s texts. First,
opposition to religion actually strengthens the reactionary
elements within religious organizations. Lenin cites Engels,
in response to the ultra-Leftist Blanquist Communards and
their war on religion, to Dühring’s proposal that religion
should be banished in a socialist society, and in relation to
Bismarck’s Kulturkampf, waged against the German Roman
Catholic Party (the Center Party) in the 1870s. In each case,
the struggles directed everyone’s attention away from
political issues and toward religion, thereby steeling the
resolve of those attacked.[13]
Further, attacking religion is a red herring, argues
Lenin, for it diverts attention from the central question of
opposition to economic subjugation. The reason: if the yoke of
religion is the product of the economic yoke, if, in other
words, religion is a secondary, idealist phenomenon, then an
attack on religion misses the mark.[14] Should one achieve the
hypothetical aim of abolishing religion, then nothing would
change, for the bosses would still grind workers into the
dust. Yet even with this argument, one might still be able to
argue that the party should hold to an atheistic platform,
while acknowledging the secondary role religion plays in the
economic struggle. So now Lenin deploys his third argument,
stating that any focus on religion splits the united front of
the proletariat.[15] The Right knows this full well,
attempting to break up the proletariat on religious lines,
urging allegiance to the church and claiming that socialism
has a program of godless atheism, dividing workers along
religious and anti-religious lines, and fomenting anti-Semitic
pogroms (especially at the hands of the "Black Hundreds"). So
also does the bourgeoisie, which wavers between anti-

clericalism in its struggle with the old order for political
control and reconciling itself to religion.[16] For these
reasons, the party does "not and should not set forth" atheism
in its program.[17] Or, as Lenin puts it with one of his
characteristic images: "Unity in this really revolutionary
struggle of the oppressed class for the creation of a paradise
on earth is more important to us than unity of proletarian
opinion on paradise in heaven."[18] In other words, a united
front is needed, drawing the line not between believer and
atheist, but between workers and the owners of capital,
whether landowners or the bourgeoisie. People who still hold
to a religious position are welcome in the party, as long as
they take part in the struggle:
Jews and Christians, Armenians and Tatars, Poles and
Russians, Finns and Swedes, Letts and Germans – all, all of
them march together under the one common banner of socialism.
All workers are brothers, and their solid union is the only
guarantee of the well-being and happiness of all working and
oppressed mankind.[19]
All of which raises the question: was Lenin consistent
in his dealings with religion? At first sight, he appears
remarkably inconsistent: the party may systematically seek to
educate everyone concerning the deleterious effects of
religion, yet it refuses to make atheism a platform, accepting
religious believers in a united front against the capitalists
and landowners. Did Lenin, then, wage a revolutionary war
against God and yet offer sops to religion, playing up to
workers in a cowardly fashion so as not to alienate new
members? Critics certainly thought so, particularly among the
anarchists, who wanted a more consistent line.[20] As may be
expected, Lenin argues that the position is entirely
consistent, invoking both the dialectic and the pedigree of
Marx and Engels. The key is that the economic and political
struggle is primary, while the issue of religion is secondary.
In this light, the complex party platform in relation to

religion – both a firm position against religion and the
refusal to require atheism as a pre-requisite to party
membership – begins to make sense.
Yet Lenin does fall short on what may be called the
dialectic of collectives, for here he is not dialectical
enough. Behind his treatment of the party’s explicit platform
on religion and the acceptance of a believer within the party
lies the distinction between collective and individual
approaches to these matters. In effect, he asks: do we operate
from the basis of the private individual, allowing full reign
to individual freedom of conscience even within the party, or
do we begin with the collective and see what the ramifications
are? This question is implicit in the statement, "We allow
freedom of opinion within the Party, but to certain limits,
determined by freedom of grouping."[21] If the collective has
come to agreed-upon positions, through open debate (Lenin was
a great proponent of arguing vehemently and openly, for this
produced a healthy party) and congresses, then those who join
need to abide by those positions. At various times, he
attacked Mensheviks, liquidators, the Bund, and many others,
not because of his supposedly dictatorial ambitions, but
because they did not abide by collectively-agreed positions.
The same applied to religion.
In "The Attitude of the Workers’ Party to Religion,"
Lenin provides three examples: one of a priest, the other of a
worker, and the third of the God-builders.[22] The case of the
priest is not an accident, for it both sharpens the issue and
was a common question at the time, especially in Western
Europe. In contrast to the unqualified affirmative usually
given, Lenin states: if a priest affirms the party program, if
he shares the aims of the party and works actively to achieve
them, then of course he may join. And if there is a tension
between his religious belief and communism, then that is a
matter for him to sort out alone. But if the priest sets out
to proselytize within the party, actively seeking to persuade

others to his religious point of view and thereby not abiding
by the collective position of the party, then he is not
welcome and will be stripped of his membership.[23] The same
principle applies to a believing worker, who should not merely
be permitted to join, but who should be actively recruited.
All the same, should he too attempt to persuade others of his
views, he will be expelled. So also with the God-builders,
albeit with a twist: here he uses the same principle, pointing
out that if someone says "socialism is my religion" for the
sake of addressing workers, for the purpose of getting the
message across, then that is no reason to censure such a
person. However, if someone propagates God-building by
whatever means possible – by argument, in the press, through a
school such as one on Capri in 1909 – then that is
unacceptable. Note here, however, that he does not state that
such a God-builder should be expelled from the party; he or
she is to be censured. Why? The God-builders, especially
Lunacharsky and Gorky, were close comrades and Lenin was keen
to keep them in the party. Indeed, he was notorious for
working closely with those whom he attacked in print.
At first sight, this argument seems quite reasonable,
since anyone who joins a political organization should
subscribe to its platform. Otherwise, why join at all? But is
this a fully collective position? If we stay with the minimal
notion that a more or less democratically agreed platform is
binding on even the minority who disagrees, then it may be
regarded as collective. Yet this approach hardly distinguishes
the communists from any other political party in (capitalist)
parliamentary democracies. For this reason, I suggest that we
may go a step further: within a collective movement the
imposition of one will over another is anathema. A collective
will is not the assertion of uniformity from above, not even
the vote of a majority over minority, but a collective
agreement that arises from the complex overlaps of beliefs,
aspirations, even foibles that are given full and open
expression. Only when these many-colored expressions are

allowed full rein, pursuing all manner of possibilities until
they collapse in dialectical exhaustion, does a collective
will emerge. Or rather, the very act of enabling such free
expression and freedom of conscience is the embodiment of such
collectivity, the result of which turns out to be a collective
will. In short, a completely collective approach is the best
guarantee for full freedom of conscience. The problem is that
Lenin did not make that explicit argument.
The National Question
"Sometimes closer ties will be established after free
secession!"[24]
D OES HE MAKE THAT ARGUMENT in the case of two closely related
matters, concerning the national question and religious
minorities? Time and again, Lenin returns to what was called
the national question,[25] namely the issue as to how the many
and varied ethnic groups would relate to one another in a
proposed communist state. These debates came to a peak in the
mid-teens of the twentieth century, when reshaping Russia
became a real possibility after the 1905 revolution. Would the
communists follow a tsarist policy of subordinating all of the
linguistic and ethnic variety of the Russian empire to an
enforced "Great-Russian nationalism"? How would they respond
to pushes for local languages to be taught in schools, to
political autonomy by places from Ukraine to the Far East,
from Tatars to Samoyeds?
Time and again, Lenin reiterates the same position:
"Whoever does not recognize and champion the equality of
nations and languages, and does not fight against all national
oppression or inequality is not a Marxist."[26] It may concern
the question of history in schools, the language of
instruction in those schools, or the official languages uses
by governments, or indeed the nature of such government
itself; it may arise in proposals by local bishops, in
response to Right-wing attempts to foster patriotism and anti-

minority sentiment; it may come up in the context of debates
in the Duma and even in bills proposed by the SocialDemocratic representatives. But the response is the same:
self-determination, national autonomy, linguistic freedom, no
imposition of one nation over the other, and no annexations in
any peace treaty, all of which was to be embodied in
incontrovertible legislation. Or, as one draft of the proposed
national equality bill put it: "All nations in the state are
absolutely equal, and all privileges enjoyed by any one nation
or any one language are held to be inadmissible and anticonstitutional."[27]
The reasons Lenin gives for such a position are
remarkably similar to those put forward in defense of his
position concerning a believer who wishes to be a member of
the party.[28] To begin with, the imposition of one language,
one ethnic identity and one system of education comes from
both the reactionary defenders of autocracy and the
bourgeoisie, inevitably supported by the church. Second, the
focus on national issues is, like the focus on religion, a
distraction from the central issue of economic oppression.
Matters of language, ethnicity, education, and even the
identity of states are strictly secondary concerns that should
be subordinated to the primary one of economic and class
struggle. And that brings us to his third point: nationalism
splits the working class in terms of these secondary concerns.
Indeed, these divisions are actively fostered by the ruling
classes to drive a wedge between workers. By contrast, the
working class is inescapably international, for economic
exploitation and class conflict cut across national lines,
uniting workers (and peasants). Workers of all languages,
cultures, and ethnicities need to come together in a united
front, for class is always primary[29] – precisely the same
argument used in regard to religion.
But now Lenin encounters a question unique to the
national question, although it will turn out to be a question

that brings him close to my argument for a radical freedom of
conscience (for which I criticized Lenin for not being
dialectical enough). If one espouses complete selfdetermination of peoples within a communist system, does that
provide the right to secede at any time? Lenin is guarded. On
the one hand, self-determination should permit room to secede
from any coalition of states; on the other hand, secessions
are not desirable for the good of the communist cause. In
Lenin’s words:
We are in favor of autonomy for all parts; we are in favor of
the right to secession (and not in favor of everyone’s
seceding!). Autonomy is our plan for organizing a democratic
state. Secession is not what we plan at all. We do not
advocate secession.
secession.[30]
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He begins by reiterating the standard position: autonomy
for everyone. But then he extends this point to state that
every part has the "right to secession." Note the subtle
shift: autonomy appears without a qualifier, but secession is
a right. The parenthetical comment clarifies what that right
means: everyone may have the right, but we are certainly not
keen on everyone exercizing this right, for if they all
seceded, the whole project would be immeasurably weakened.
Realizing he has perhaps let the cat peek a little too much
out of the bag, he attempts to push it back. Well, autonomy is
part of our plan, but secession is not really part of that
plan, even if it is consistent with autonomy, even if you have
a right to secede. In fact, secession is not in the plan at
all; or rather, it is in the plan, for we are opposed to it.
Has Lenin come full circle and undermined the standard
position on self-determination and autonomy? Perhaps realizing
the implications of his argument, he now adds a crucial
qualifier: "But we stand for the right to secede owing to
reactionary, Great-Russian nationalism, which has so

besmirched the idea of national coexistence that sometimes
closer ties will be established after free secession!"[31] In
our current context, he says, in which tsarist nationalism and
chauvinism have so alienated different groups, in which the
Russian empire has systematically oppressed minority
languages, peoples, and religions, the right to secession is
needed. Now appears the first glimmer of a dialectical moment:
in fact, closer ties may sometimes develop if everyone is
allowed to secede. He is not quite certain at this point, his
"sometimes" leaving the observation serendipitous. A few years
later, however, the uncertainty of the earlier formulation
dissipates and the dialectical nature of his argument comes to
the fore. In the heat of events in 1917, Lenin reasserts the
crucial positions concerning the renunciation of annexations
and the real right to secession. But now its dialectical
outcome is stressed with equal determination. Given that
communism will be strengthened by greater cooperation, if not
as large a state as possible, it endeavors to draw peoples
closer together, yet it does so not through violence but
through the free union of working people throughout the world.
Or in a sharp dialectical formulation: "The more democratic
the Russian republic, and the more successfully it organizes
itself into a Republic of Soviets of Workers’ and Peasants’
Deputies, the more powerful will be the force of voluntary
attraction to such a republic on the part of the working
people of all nations."[32]
One may compare a worker who is constantly harassed by
her boss, micro-managed in order to ensure she acts as she
should. The result is that she works badly, takes sick leave
whenever possible, has low morale, and looks to escape at the
first opportunity. However, should she be allowed to do things
her way, to work in the way she sees best and without
interference, preferably without a boss at all, it may
actually turn out that she does a far better job, is happier,
more efficient, and willing to become part of the larger
whole. The closeness of this position to my earlier

dialectical argument concerning radical freedom of religious
conscience in a collective context should be clear. The more
we encourage radical freedom, whether of national selfdetermination, of religious expression, or whatever, the more
will it foster a deeper and longer-lasting collective
experience.
Lenin and the Bund
"For the sake of all the gods that be."[33]
ALL OF THE ABOVE came to its sharpest expression in relation to
religious groups,[34] especially the Jews. More specifically,
the question of the Bund’s relations with the RSDLP pushes the
dialectical position I have argued above to its next step: if
full autonomy does take place, and if those who have pursued
their own distinctive agendas do come back seeking a united
front, then what do you do? Do they retain their autonomy in
the new arrangement, or does one move past autonomy to a new
level of unity? The first may be characterized as the Bund’s
position; the second was Lenin’s preference.
One of the most persistent themes in all of Lenin’s
writings is the RSDLP’s opposition to anti-Semitism. Again and
again he attacks the tsarist and right-wing "pogrom-mongers,"
who attempted to whip up sectarian hatred, split the working
class, and divert people’s attention from economic and
political problems.[35] On a number of occasions, the socialdemocratic representatives in the Duma proposed clearly-worded
bills stressing that position. Jews, along with other
religious and ethnic groups, would not be discriminated
against and would have full equality before the law. For
instance, the bill proposed in March 1914 points out that of
all the many peoples in Russia, the Jews are subjected to the
harshest discrimination and persecution. In particular, states
the preamble to the bill, Jewish workers suffer under the
double burden of being both workers and Jewish. So the bill
stipulates that no one in Russia, regardless of sex and

religion, is to be restricted in any way on the basis of
origin or nationality. More specifically, "All and any laws,
provisional regulations, riders to laws, and so forth, which
impose restrictions upon Jews in any sphere of social and
political life, are herewith abolished."[36]
However, when it came to the Bund and its relations with
the RSDLP, Lenin took a different line. The Bund repeatedly
requested that it become part of the RSDLP, but that it should
be accepted as an autonomous group within a federated
party.[37] At the many party congresses, the Bund was nearly
always present, repeatedly asserting its position, engaging in
lengthy debates and negotiations. Yet, although the RSDLP
accepted the Bund at the first and fourth congresses, Lenin
persistently refused their unremitting push for autonomy. Is
this not an outright contradiction with his position
concerning national autonomy in a Soviet state? Not
immediately, especially if we keep in mind the earlier
distinction between freedom of conscience in regard to the
state and in respect to the party. In regard to the former,
Lenin clearly stresses the point that the Jewish question in
Russia is a particular instance of the national question,
sharpening the issue in light of the persecution of the
Jews.[38] Thus, as with all groups, the Jews should have all
the freedoms of any other religious and ethnic group in the
new state. By contrast, the Bund’s membership of the party
should follow the same guidelines for individual believers and
even priests. They may join by subscribing to the party
platform, but they are not permitted to advocate any position
that is contrary to that platform – in this case an autonomous
membership. The reasons given for this position are the same
as those with respect to members with religious beliefs and
the national question: the need to avoid a diversion that
splits the working class along religious and ethnic lines, and
thereby the need for a united front that cuts across those
lines.[39]

Now we come to the core of the differences between the
Bund and the RSDLP. For the latter, class was the key and
solidarity must be formed on class lines; all else is
secondary, no matter whether it is religion or ethnic
identity.[40] For the Bund, anti-Semitism was the core issue,
for anti-Semitism is a universal phenomenon that leaps across
class lines. The case for autonomy was made by references to
workers who had participated in pogroms, indicating that antiSemitism had taken root among the proletariat.[41] Not so,
replies Lenin: anti-Semitism cannot be universalized, for it
has specific class features, belonging at this day and age to
the reactionary ruling class and the rising bourgeoisie. And
if workers do join pogroms, it proves not that they are antiSemitic, but that they have been deceived by the pogrommongers (as in so many cases in which workers are split by the
ruling classes).
At first sight, the case of the Bund is like that of the
priest: join by all means, but do not attempt to advocate a
position contrary to the core of the party platform. At this
level, Lenin appears perfectly consistent with the position,
outlined earlier, in regard to party membership. A closer
perusal reveals that the situation is not the same, for the
primary issue with the priest or indeed worker is religious
belief, while the key issue for the Bund is membership with
autonomy, on the basis of a universal notion of anti-Semitism.
Now the situation of the Bund begins to leak into the national
question, where Lenin articulates a clear position on selfdetermination and yet holds back at the last minute on the
question of secession.[42] To recap, groups have full autonomy
and the right to secession, but secession is not part of the
plan at all. I would suggest that the Bund’s request pushes
over into this territory, straddling both party membership and
the structure of the state.[43]
Earlier I criticized Lenin for falling short of a fully
dialectical position, in which complete autonomy, pushed to

its dialectical extreme, may well produce a far deeper unity,
a stronger collectiveness – although he did glimpse such a
dialectical approach in the declaration after the October
Revolution. How does this apply to debates with the Bund? In
many respects, the Bund pushed Lenin’s position to its logical
conclusion, continually asserting the desire for membership
with autonomy. In response to this persistent request, Lenin
seems to have fallen short, at least in part, resisting this
push in the name of avoiding diversions and building a united
front. I wrote "in part," since in one respect at least it
seems to me he was correct, for persistent and unremitting
autonomy leads inevitably in a case like this to Zionism: "you
will turn the regrettable isolation of the Bund into a fetish,
and will cry that the abolition of this isolation means the
destruction of the Bund; you will begin to seek grounds
justifying your isolation, and in this search will now grasp
at the Zionist idea of a Jewish ‘nation,’ now resort to
demagogy and scurrilities."[44]
Is this the outcome of the resolute isolation of the
Bund? Now the situation becomes interesting, specifically
through the Bund’s refusal to join on existing terms.
Throughout the long and fractious relationship with the RSDLP,
the Bund took many positions. At times they argued; at times
they broke off negotiations and stormed out; at times they
came to an agreement for a united front that broke down sooner
rather than later.[45] However, it was less through their
explicit arguments than their acts that the Bund realized the
full extent of the dialectic of radical freedom of conscience
that I have been pursuing. In order to see how this act-based
realization unfolded, let me fill out this story with a few
details.
The General Jewish Workers’ Union of Lithuania, Poland,
and Russia was established at a conference in Vilno in 1897,
out of various Jewish Social-Democratic groups. At the first
congress of the RSDLP, the Bund became members while

maintaining autonomy in regard to questions pertaining to the
Jewish proletariat. By the time of the second RSDLP congress,
the Bund left the party after the rejection of its insistence
on autonomy and recognition as the sole representative of
Jewish worker issues. By 1906, at the fourth congress (usually
designated as the "Unity" congress), the Bund re-joined, along
with the Mensheviks. But the unity was short-lived and
tensions continued through to the October Revolution and
beyond. It is as though they took the RSDLP position on selfdetermination to heart and held to it.
Yet in 1921, after the October Revolution, the Bund
dissolved itself and many of its members joined the renamed
Russian Communist Party as full members, finally relinquishing
their stand on autonomy. I would suggest that this act
provides an unexpected answer to a question Lenin already
asked in 1903: "Is this isolation to be preserved, or a turn
made towards fusion?"[46] Let me misinterpret Lenin slightly
and push his question further, since we now begin to move
beyond my earlier argument in relation to autonomy and the
national question, where Lenin glimpsed the possibility of
full collective autonomy: if you grant, in the name of a
deeper collective, autonomy free reign and if it then achieves
the dialectical result of thoroughly collective unity, what do
you do then? Do you continue to allow autonomy for the sake of
that unity, or is there a moment when the autonomy fades away,
having achieved its task? Is the Bund’s joining with the party
in 1921 the answer to that question? We may cite all manner of
other reasons, such as the practical realization that they
would be able to do far more as party members, that the new
Soviet state required as united a front as possible. But I
would suggest that the Bund in its own way, perhaps
unwittingly, lived out the logic that lay at the heart of
Lenin’s position.[47]
Conclusion: Radical Freedom of Conscience
ON

THREE

OCCASIONS

, Lenin faced the question of freedom of

conscience in relation to collective issues. On religion he
argued that one may join the party if one is a religious
believer, but that one must abide by the party platform and
not propagate alternative positions within the party.
Resolving the tension between one’s own faith and the platform
is entirely one’s own concern. On the national question he
went further, advocating self-determination and the right to
secession, but then arguing that although one may have the
right to secession it is certainly not in the interest of the
new state for everyone to do so. Yet after the October
Revolution, he glimpsed the potential of a radical and
potentially risky freedom of conscience in which its full
expression would lead to a deeper and voluntary collective
identity. On the relations with the Bund it was less Lenin’s
own explicit observations or indeed those of the Bund that
realized this dialectical possibility. Instead, I suggested
that the Bund’s own acts, in terms of a long history of
alternately joining the party, leaving, and then finally
dissolving itself after the revolution, may well be read as a
realization of the internal dialectical logic of Lenin’s own
position – one that he was wary to entertain to its full
extent.
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their clear leader. See Anatoly Vasilyevich Lunacharsky,
Religiia i Socializm: Tom 1 (Moscow: Shilovnik, 1908); Anatoly
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